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Vaughan Gething MS, Minister for Health and Social Services 

Julie Morgan MS, Deputy Minister for Health and Social Services 

Kirsty Williams MS, Minister for Education 

Dyddiad | Date: 3 July 2020 
Pwnc | Subject: Impact of Covid-19 on the physical and mental health of children and young 
people 

Dear Ministers, 

The impact of Covid-19 on children and young people’s physical and mental health has been a 

priority area of scrutiny for us during the current public health emergency. While we recognise 

that children and young people appear to be less susceptible to the virus than adults, there is 

little doubt that the wider effects of Covid-19―and the measures taken to manage it―have 

impacted their lives significantly.  

On 9 June we took evidence from Royal College, third sector, and clinical psychology 

representatives on the physical and mental health impacts of Covid-19 on children and young 

people. In accordance with our approach to our scrutiny of Covid-19, the annex to this letter 

highlights the areas on which we request further detail and/or reassurance at this stage in the 

pandemic. It is not an exhaustive list of the issues we consider important; rather, our intention is 

to provide feedback to the Welsh Government, at pace, on the areas we believe require more 

attention, and to provide effective and timely oversight of the issues that are emerging. 

Dr David Tuthill, representing the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child Health, summarised the 

impact of Covid-19 on children and young people’s physical and mental health as follows: 

“Children are probably unlikely to be directly affected by the virus with physical illness—

that's uncommon in terms of severe illness, but as an inflammatory condition, which we see, 

but it's very uncommon. What they have been affected by quite greatly is, if I could call it, 

collateral damage—their schools have been closed, their clubs have been shut, they can't 

socialise. All those things have affected children, and they're very anxious, because there's a 

lot of worry about coronavirus, which they're hearing about—their grandparents might have 

died, or they're hearing that thousands of people have died.” (Record of Proceedings, para 7, 

9 June 2020) 

We are concerned to ensure that a children’s rights approach is not lost in the process of 

managing this pandemic, nor in our scrutiny as a Senedd. As such, we have requested a debate on 

CYPE(5)-18-20 - Paper to note 1

Pack Page 32

Agenda Item 3.1

https://cofnod.cynulliad.cymru/Committee/6342
https://cofnod.cynulliad.cymru/Committee/6342


the impact of Covid-19 on children and young people. If that request is agreed, this letter, and 

previous correspondence between us, will form the basis of that debate, as we believe that all 

Members of the Senedd should have an opportunity to discuss these issues, before the summer 

recess, as a matter of priority.  

Kind regards, 

Lynne Neagle MS 

Chair 

Croesewir gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg neu Saesneg | We welcome correspondence in Welsh or 

English. 
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ANNEX 

1. School closures 

While it was acknowledged that school closures had been a necessary part of managing the 

pandemic, there was a clear consensus among witnesses at our meeting on 9 June that the impact 

on many children’s well-being of being away from school was substantial. The negative impact on 

children’s wellbeing, educational attainment and the entrenchment of disadvantage has been 

widely covered in recent academic work and media coverage. The negative impact of the 

pandemic on a child’s right to education has also been highlighted by the Children’s Commissioner 

for Wales. A child’s right to education is listed in the United Nations Convention on the Rights of 

the Child and, in turn, the Welsh Government is obliged by the Rights of Children and Young 

Persons (Wales) Measure 2011 to have due regard to the UNCRC.  

In light of this we believe that we must prioritise maximising safe, face to face contact with 

children and young people this summer. It is a matter of regret to us that the Welsh Government’s 

preferred option of taking an earlier school summer holiday and returning in August could not be 

agreed with trade unions. We are also very disappointed that ― despite the hard work of many 

school leaders, teachers and staff ― the fourth week proposed for schools to check in, catch up 

and prepare children for the autumn term has not come to fruition in many parts of Wales. 

Recognising the very real possibility of a second wave of coronavirus in the autumn term, it is 

crucial that lessons are learned from the recent challenges faced when trying to agree 

arrangements for our children’s return to school. Children’s well-being must be at the centre of 

decisions relating to schools, and we urge the Welsh Government and the sector to work 

together to be adaptable, bold and innovative in the face of this global pandemic. We believe 

that, from September, children across Wales must have consistently high quality contact with 

their teachers, and that opportunities to progress their education must be maximised for all 

children in Wales. This will also enable schools to play their vital part in the whole-system 

approach to supporting the mental health and wellbeing of children and young people. 

Our Mind over Matter report emphasised the crucial role of schools in the emotional and mental 

health of children and young people. This is true now more than ever. Prior to the onset of this 

pandemic, the guidance we had called for on a whole-school approach to emotional and mental 

health was being prepared. We believe that this guidance should be published for consultation 

as a matter of priority, to ensure that support for our children’s emotional and mental health 

can be a central feature of their education. 

2. Recognising diversity of well-being and mental health issues 

It is clear from the evidence we have received that many of the feelings young people have been 

experiencing, such as anxiety, stress and loneliness, are a natural response to the risks and 

challenges posed by the pandemic and the measures taken to manage it. Samaritans Cymru 

emphasised: 
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“What we don't want to do is to medicalise a perfectly reasonable, natural response to 

the challenges that young people are experiencing, including the loneliness that we 

know is quite a significant part of it, and they're going to be impacted by the situation 

of their parents and their wider family, of course. So, I think it's a very important 

message, and I don't think it's clear enough, really, that actually the measure of the 

distress people are feeling shouldn't just be measured through how many young 

people tip into mental health problems that are defined as such—important though 

that is to be aware of that danger. But it's also responding to distress in the wider 

population of young people, and I think it just really underscores this point about 

building emotional resilience for every child and every school, skilling up every teacher 

in every school, around a compassionate response to the distress in the young people 

they might encounter.”1                                                                                    

On the other end of the spectrum of severity, Samaritans Cymru emphasised that it is too early for 

data to show what impact the pandemic is having on suicide rates. They warned, however, that 

factors which contribute to suicide rates and suicide risk – such as significant economic shocks, 

loneliness, and isolation – need to be monitored closely. 

It is clear from the evidence we have received that an important balance needs to be struck 

between recognising and supporting mental health problems and not medicalising natural 

responses to a frightening pandemic. The importance of children and young people knowing 

where they can go for help is clear, and is even more significant when familiar places, such as 

schools and doctors surgeries, feel less accessible. In our view, this demonstrates further the 

importance of our Mind over Matter recommendations relating to provision of emotional 

resilience and early intervention support, and addressing the gaps in service for those children 

and young people who find themselves ineligible for CAMHS services but unable to find suitable 

therapeutic or “lower level” support – the so-called “missing middle”. The Welsh Government 

must continue to prioritise implementation of our Mind over Matter recommendations, and we 

plan return to our follow-up work on that inquiry at the earliest available opportunity. 

3. Data 

We recognise that the unprecedented circumstances presented by the Covid-19 pandemic has 

necessitated a change to routine performance reporting in to reduce the burden on health boards. 

We also note that the Welsh Government has established the Mental Health Incident Group to 

maintain oversight of mental health services during the pandemic, with health boards reporting on 

a weekly basis on the capacity and capability of mental health services. Nevertheless, Mind Cymru 

told us: 

“…ensuring that the data collection around access to services, referrals, where they're 

coming from, and having that broken down by protected characteristics as well, in 

terms of ethnicity and things like that […] is really important, so that we get an idea of 

 

1 Record of Proceedings, para 142, 9 June 2020. 
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where the pressures are on the system, as well as how those pressures are being 

coped with at any given time […] the data around what's happening is probably not in 

the best possible position for us to be able to say exactly what's going to happen in the 

coming months.”2                                                                                   

We are concerned to ensure that a clear and transparent picture of the number of children and 

young people accessing services to support both their physical and mental health is available 

publicly. The Welsh Government must make this data available in a timely and accessible way, 

to ensure that the impact of the pandemic and measures to manage it can be scrutinised fully. 

4. Digital infrastructure 

The importance of using technology to enable our population, young and old, to manage during 

this pandemic has been documented clearly. In the case of children and young people, we 

welcome the investment made by the Welsh Government in enabling access to equipment and 

broadband. We are unclear, however, about the steps the Welsh Government is taking to 

monitor how many children are currently without access to the digital infrastructure necessary 

to access their education, health and support services. We would welcome further detail on 

these monitoring arrangements, and the steps being taken to measure how many children are 

benefitting from the investment made. 

While we recognise the significant and beneficial contribution remote digital access to services 

and support has made during this pandemic, we would caution against an over-reliance on it. In 

many circumstances, particularly in relation to mental health, face to face interaction remains a 

vital component of support. Service design must have children and young people at the centre, 

and must recognise that individuals’ needs and preferences vary – one size does not fit all. We 

request reassurance that plans are in place for a safe return to face to face services where they 

are the most appropriate option, and that clear principles are in place to assess where a 

continuation of remote, digital support may be beneficial.  

5. The capacity of health professionals to support children and young people 

During our session on 9 June a number of health professionals commented that NHS staff had 

been redeployed from children and young people’s services in order to provide the emergency 

response to Covid-19. Advocating for resources to be retained for mental health during a 

pandemic was described as “a real struggle”: 

“…there was that period at the beginning when working in health meant that you were 

directed towards COVID unless it was considered life or limb, and that was really 

hard.”3                                  

 

2 Record of Proceedings, para 158, 9 June 2020. 
3 Record of Proceedings, para 306, 9 June 2020. 
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We recognise that, in the face of a rapidly developing pandemic, public services faced 

unprecedented circumstances in which to plan and deploy resources. We commend the response 

across services to respond to the crisis, and to prioritise those most in need. We are concerned, 

however, that while the physical health needs of the population were necessarily a priority in 

the early stages of this pandemic, services to support children’s mental health and well-being 

were exposed to the risk of de-prioritisation. 

We are aware that, in April 2020, Dr Andrew Goodall wrote to health boards setting out the Welsh 

Government’s expectation that mental health services should continue to provide “safe and 

sustainable responses” to individuals who need access to mental health support during this 

period. The Health Minister also confirmed to this Committee on 5 May 2020 that mental health 

services, including those for children and young people, are essential services and are not to be 

scaled down during the pandemic. However, this does not necessarily reflect the evidence we 

have heard from frontline practitioners about the redeployment of staff working in children and 

young people’s services. Recognising the very real possibility of a second wave of coronavirus, 

the Welsh Government needs to set out the clear steps it will take to ensure that children’s 

mental health services are protected to avoid the long-term consequences that would follow 

from a lack of specialist support.  

We welcome the flexibility with which many services – both within the health service and third 

sector – have adapted to meet the needs of children, young people and their families. We were 

particularly interested to learn of steps taken in some areas to enable parents to refer to single 

point of access facilities for CAMHS. We would welcome further details from the Welsh 

Government about where these models are in place, and believe they should be evaluated and 

considered for use all health board areas. 

Witnesses highlighted the difficulty young people can face in accessing age-appropriate crisis care 

services. Mind Cymru suggested that work is needed to identify what this model of care should 

look like: 

“If any young person is attending a service, desperate for help, that service should be 

there. There's nothing in any guidance or any legislation that has suggested that those 

services shouldn't be there, but I think it just shows (…) the gap between services being 

there and sometimes the reality of trying to access those services, and trying to access 

them in a way that helps the young person.”4  

The British Psychological Society told us that while there was a significant drop in referrals for self-

harm earlier in the pandemic, crisis teams and A&E services are now seeing an increase in 

presentations and also that self-harming behaviour is becoming riskier: 

“Actually, they've noticed more boys than usual presenting with self-harm and the 

crisis team, and they definitely feel it's getting busier, and also that it's getting riskier. 

So, maybe that children and young people who are struggling with those thoughts and 

 

4 Record of Proceedings, para 183, 9 June 2020. 
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feelings, perhaps because they're at home and under the spotlight of their parents, are 

maybe then using more extreme measures or extreme methods to act out on some of 

those thoughts and feelings.”5  

We request further details from the Welsh Government about: 

• the steps it has taken to monitor the crisis care support that has been available for 

children and young people during the period since lockdown; 

• the arrangements it has in place to ensure that crisis care support for children and young 

people is available to all those children and young people who need it as the pandemic 

unfolds. 

6. Impact on specific groups of children and young people 

While the pandemic and the steps taken to manage it have affected all children and young people, 

it is clear that specific groups of children are more exposed to these impacts. During our session 

on 9 June, we were warned: 

“There are going to be young people whose experience of lockdown is going to be 

quite traumatic and difficult, in terms of those from black and ethnic minority 

populations, with the increased level of fear, potentially, in those communities of what 

the virus will do and how it will impact on them. That needs to be recognised […] Some 

children of front-line staff will have had really quite a worrying time period where 

maybe they're not seeing a parent as often […] there may well be groups, during this 

period, that are really impacted, and are impacted in a different way. There needs to 

be some thought about how those groups of young people are supported 

appropriately so that they can feel that they are moving forward at the same rate as 

their peers, but may need extra support.”6  

The impact on shielding children was also raised, with the Royal College of Paediatrics and Child 

Health stating: 

“…the shielding advice that's been given out is predominately adult-based, and for 

many, many children, it's been completely inappropriate.”7  

In response to a question submitted to the Committee by a young person about the closure of 

parks, the Royal College of GPs responded that disadvantaged children were likely to become 

even more disadvantaged as a consequence of steps to manage the lockdown. For example, they 

may not have access to a garden, and with playgrounds being closed they will have more limited 

opportunities for outdoor play and exercise. (Record of Proceedings, para 57, 9 June 2020). As 

indicated above, we have concerns about the ability of all children and young people to access 

 

5 Record of Proceedings, para 291, 9 June 2020. 
6 Record of Proceedings, para 240, 9 June 2020. 
7 Record of Proceedings, para 55, 9 June 2020. 
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digital technology. This may not only impact on their health outcomes with more services being 

delivered remotely, but we are also concerned about the gap in educational attainment widening 

further if children from more deprived backgrounds are unable to engage in online learning. 

We recognise that coronavirus has affected all children and young people, however we are 

particularly concerned about its impact on specific groups, including black and ethnic minority, 

shielding and disadvantaged children. Our previous letters have also referred to the impact of 

the pandemic on children with additional learning needs, and those in education otherwise than 

at school. We would welcome further assurances from the Welsh Government about how these 

particular groups – and any others considered particularly vulnerable as a consequence of 

measures to manage the pandemic – are being specifically identified and supported in terms of 

their physical and mental health. We would also welcome a response to the Royal College of 

Paediatrics and Child Health’s view that there is no reason for a child who is not under the care 

of a hospital consultant to be shielded. 

7. Funding  

On 27 May 2020, the Welsh Government published its first supplementary budget of 2020-21. This 

sets out that, of the £114 million of funding that has been repurposed within health and social 

services in order to directly support actions for the response to the pandemic, £7 million has been 

repurposed from the Mental Health Services Improvement Fund. In response to questions about 

this funding in the Health, Social Care and Sport Committee on 4 June 2020, the Minister’s official 

explained: 

“The £7 million that you're referring to was funding that we'd allocated for this 

financial year in support of our mental health delivery plan. So there's a set of 

priorities articulated in that plan, which was published back in January, and that £7 

million was to help health boards make progress on those areas set out. That included 

things like perinatal mental health, children and adolescent mental health services, 

neurodevelopmental services and the like. 

With the advent of Covid, while we absolutely still want to see improvements in our 

mental health services around those priority areas, we recognise that that funding 

would be needed to maintain and enhance the mental health response to Covid, so 

that £7 million is still within the mental health budget, but has been, if you like, 

repurposed to support mental health services more generally in their response to 

Covid.”8 

The Mental Health Services Improvement Fund is a vital component of the financial support 

available for child and adolescent mental health services. Further to our Mind over Matter 

report, the Welsh Government made the mental health and well-being of children and young 

people a stated national priority. While we recognise the need for some activity and funding to 

be repurposed during the pandemic, children and young people must not lose out as a 

 

8 Health, Social Care and Sport Committee, Record of Proceedings, paras 14-15, 4 June 2020. 
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consequence of adjustments to budgets. We request evidence from the Welsh Government that 

sufficient funding is available to prioritise the service transformation required in children's 

mental health in Wales alongside the response to this pandemic. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Pack Page 40



03 July 2020 

Dear First Minister  

Childcare for key workers over the summer break 

You will be aware that the Health, Social Care and Sport Committee is undertaking an inquiry into 

the impact of the Covid-19 outbreak, and its management, on health and social care in Wales. 

From the evidence we have heard as part of our inquiry, we have become concerned that there 

does not appear to be any specific provision for childcare for key workers with school-age children 

across the summer break. These workers have played a crucial role in our response to the outbreak, 

and that role naturally continues during the school holidays. This is particularly the case for health 

and social care workers who, in addition to supporting the Covid-19 response, will be critical to the 

work of restarting services paused during outbreak.  

We feel that the Welsh Government could assist in this matter by making funding available to local 

authorities to enable them to put arrangements in place. We recognise the excellent response of 

school staff throughout the pandemic and, whilst we do not believe this additional childcare should 

be the responsibility of these same staff, there may be the potential to make use of school 

buildings for this purpose. 

I would be grateful if you could give this matter some consideration and report back to us with 

details of how the Welsh Government intends to address this gap in provision.   

A copy of this letter goes to the Deputy Minister for Health and Social Services, and the Chair of 

the Children, Young People and Education Committee.  

Yours sincerely 

Dr Dai Lloyd MS 

Chair, Health, Social Care and Sport Committee 

Rt Hon Mark Drakeford MS 

First Minister of Wales 

CYPE(5)-18-20 - Paper to note 2
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Kirsty Williams MS, Minister for Education 
Dyddiad | Date: 08 July 2020 
Pwnc | Subject: Elective home education 

Dear Kirsty, 

I am writing further to your Written Statement of 22 June 2020 on the proposals 
for home education statutory guidance and the draft database regulations. 

You will be aware of the Committee’s ongoing interest in elective home 
education, having exchanged correspondence on this issue on several occasions 
over the last 18 months. 

We were therefore disappointed to learn in your recent announcement that it 
will “not now be possible to complete the planned work on the home education 
statutory guidance and database regulations within this Government term”. 

As a Committee, we fully understand the significant pressure placed on Welsh 
Ministers’ and Government officials’ capacity as a consequence of the current 
public health emergency. However, it remains our belief that action is needed to 
protect the rights of home educated children. We are conscious that you share 
our deep concern about children and young people being  “hidden” in the 
pandemic and believe this adds weight to the very pressing need for action in 
this area. 

We note that the Children’s Commissioner for Wales has written to you to outline her 
significant  concerns about this announcement and has asked a number of 
questions about how these decisions were reached. We would be grateful to 
receive a copy of your response to this request. 

Yours sincerely, 

Lynne Neagle MS 
Chair 

Croesewir gohebiaeth yn Gymraeg neu Saesneg | We welcome correspondence 
in Welsh or English. 

Cc Professor Sally Holland, Children’s Commissioner for Wales

CYPE(5)-18-20 - Paper to note 3 
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Comisiynydd 
Plant Cymru 

Children’s 
Commissioner 
for Wales 

 

Tŷ Ystumllwynarth/Oystermouth House 
Llys Siarter/Charter Court, Phoenix Way 
Abertawe/Swansea SA7 9FS 
01792 765600 

comisiynyddplant.cymru 
childrenscommissioner.wales 

post@comisiynyddplant.cymru 
post@childrenscommissioner.wales Croesawn ohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg yn ogystal â’r Saesneg ac mewn amryw o fformatau 

We welcome correspondence in the medium of Welsh and English as well as alternative formats 

Dear Minister, 

I am writing to you today to urge you to publish without delay your 
expectations of schools’ provision in the autumn term to enable school 
leaders to plan their provision. 

Those expectations should set out how to provide safe and welcoming 
provision in schools and colleges that avoids an overly risk-averse approach 
and in doing so balances children’s well-being and socialisation needs with 
physical safety. It should set out expectations for supporting children who are 
likely to have experienced educational disadvantage because they have not 
been able to engage fully with learning over the last few months due to 
factors ranging from additional learning needs, to lack of resources and 
parental time or educational confidence at home. After just one week of the 
‘check in, catch up and prepare’ period reports are emerging that children 
from more disadvantaged backgrounds are engaging less with school 
attendance than others.  

While I sincerely hope that we will be able to maximise children’s physical 
attendance at school and college premises in September, your expectations 
to schools and colleges should also acknowledge the real possibility that 
some children may not be able to attend school or college in the following 
circumstances:  

o because they or their household are shielding or self-isolating
o because schools are still being required to offer blended

learning at the start of term
o because there has been a necessity to impose a local or

national lockdown

It must be made clear how all children and young people will receive their full 
right to an education and I would ask you to set out at least minimum 
expectations of how this will be achieved through active engagement on and 
offline, including synchronous and asynchronous videoed teaching.  

As you and your officials are acutely aware, school transport remains a very 
challenging issue and I trust that plans are underway to set out further 
expectations in relation to this provision in order to enable families, local 
authorities, transport providers, schools and colleges to plan for September. 

To: Kirsty Williams 

Minister for Education 

Via email only 

06 July 2020 

CYPE(5)-18-20 - Paper to note 4
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Comisiynydd 
Plant Cymru 

Children’s 
Commissioner 
for Wales 

 

You may also be interested to know that I have also written to the teaching 
and school staff unions today urging them to work constructively with the 
government and enable their members to support children’s ability to take up 
their education rights to the maximum possible extent. 

I have also today written to the First Minister enquiring about the scientific 
interpretation of virus risks in Wales that has to date prevented an 
announcement of a full-time return to schools in the autumn, in contrast to the 
other 3 UK nations. 

I have warmly welcomed the opportunity for children to have the option to 
attend school this month and am aware that this appears to have been 
generally a positive experience for all concerned, despite the limited nature of 
the provision. Nonetheless, unanswered questions remain about 
arrangements for the new term and your leadership this week in ensuring 
that crystal clear expectations of how children’s educational rights will be 
fulfilled is essential. 

I have much sympathy with the daily changes of circumstances that have 
faced the nation during the pandemic and the impact this has had on your 
officials and our public services. Nonetheless, I would have expected 
scenario-planning for the re-opening of schools to have been under active 
consideration since they closed in March and I now ask you to publish with 
urgency your expectations for the provision of children’s education in 
September. 

 

Yours sincerely, 

 

Sally 

Sally Holland 
Comisiynydd Plant Cymru 
Children’s Commissioner for Wales 
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Comisiynydd 
Plant Cymru 
Children’s 
Commissioner 
for Wales 

Tŷ Ystumllwynarth/Oystermouth House 
Llys Siarter/Charter Court, Phoenix Way 
Abertawe/Swansea SA7 9FS 
01792 765600 

comisiynyddplant.cymru 
childrenscommissioner.wales 

post@comisiynyddplant.cymru 
post@childrenscommissioner.wales Croesawn ohebiaeth yn y Gymraeg yn ogystal â’r Saesneg ac mewn amryw o fformatau 

We welcome correspondence in the medium of Welsh and English as well as alternative formats 

Dear First Minister, 

Children and measures to ease restrictions due to Covid-19 

As part of your legal duty to consider children’s rights under the UNCRC when 
making policy decisions, I urge you to consider children’s access to rights 
including mental health and well-being, physical activity, play, education and 
socialisation with friends, as you make the difficult decisions on what areas to 
lift restrictions in the next period of review. I am particularly mindful, as I’m 
sure you are too, of the unequal opportunities that children will have had to 
exercise those rights over the last few months, according to access to a 
garden and green spaces, parental confidence, time and material resources 
to support education and family factors including having siblings to play with 
or living in households with multiple stressors.  

Due to the emerging knowledge about the lowered risk of transmission by 
children of COVID-19, and the knowledge about lowered risks outdoors and in 
milder temperatures, I would expect that as a nation we are in a position to 
take clear steps forward to enabling children to socialise and take up their 
other rights. I have been encouraged by the steps taken in Scotland last 
week, for example, to re-open playgrounds and remove limitations for 
outdoor socialisation between children under the age of 12. 

While it is for your scientific and medical advisors, rather than me as 
Children’s Commissioner, to state what levels of risk are acceptable in terms 
of social distancing, I would urge you to closely consider whether the scientific 
advice can support a decision to: 

Over the summer holiday period 

 Allow children to freely play and socialise outside – with limits on
group size if necessary

 Open outdoor playgrounds in parks – again there may need to be
rules regarding numbers and adult social distancing

 Resume outdoor sports and play sessions.

To: Rt. Hon Mark 
Drakeford MS 

First Minister for Wales 

Via email only 

06 July 2020 
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From September 

 Enable as many children to return to nursery, school and college
settings as near to full time as is possible by reducing social distancing
guidelines for children and young people to the maximum you feel the
scientific advice warrants. Any reduction in social distancing guidelines
that the government is able to issue will allow more children to attend
each day, school transport to run more effectively and the school
experience to be more fulfilling for children as they are enabled to
interact more naturally with their peers.

 I am mindful that the other UK nations have published proposals to
resume full-time schooling from the start of the autumn term and wish
to enquire whether it is differing interpretations of scientific advice, or
differing patterns of the virus spread that has held Wales back from
pursuing a similar ambition?

I acknowledge your approach to cautiously and gradually move the nation 
out of lockdown by resuming social and economic activities one step at a 
time. In such extraordinary circumstances the loudest voices can sometimes 
serve to drown out others. We must not forget the importance of a daily trip to 
the swings for a toddler’s wellbeing and the importance of play and 
socialisation with peers for children of all ages. While I accept the economic 
difficulties our hospitality industry faces, decisions to open pubs and 
restaurants before play equipment in parks, and before the government’s 
minimum expectations of the education that children will receive in September 
are published, may give the impression that adult needs are being prioritised 
over children’s.  

As I have been doing over the entire pandemic crisis, I am very happy to 
discuss these matters further with officials and lend my team’s expertise to 
developing safe and child-friendly guidance on any steps such as those 
outlined above, and I have reiterated this in a separate letter to the Education 
Minister today. 

Yours sincerely, 

Sally 

Sally Holland 
Comisiynydd Plant Cymru Children’s Commissioner for Wales 

cc. Julie Morgan, Deputy Minister for Health and Social Services
 Kirsty Williams, Minister for Education
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Dear colleague, 

As we go into the traditional summer holiday period we face continuing 
uncertainty about the operations of schools, colleges and other education 
settings in the autumn term.  Children have already been profoundly 
impacted by our national response to the pandemic and with the summer 
period looming there is a risk that the detailed planning needed for autumn 
may be delayed.   

I am deeply concerned about the risk of such a delay.  Within scientific 
guidelines, we must seek to maximize the opportunities children have to 
experience their human rights, including their rights to an education and to be 
safe.  I have written to the Government on this issue today, to urge greater 
clarity of expectation as a matter of urgency, but teaching unions also have 
an important role to play.  

Unions must keep the health and safety of their members at the forefront of 
considerations.  But unions must also ensure that their members feel 
supported and enabled to perform their professional role to the best of their 
ability. With this in mind I am calling for all education unions in Wales to: 

 ensure that planning progresses over the summer months so that
settings are ready to return to the fullest extent possible on the first day
of term;

 ensure their members’ professional role in educating children is
prioritised.  There has been much focus nationally on operational
matters and it is essential that education itself is no longer sidelined;

 ensure that they support their members to engage with learners at
home using the full range of tools on the national learning platform
Hwb, including video-conferencing facilities.

This pandemic has illustrated what we already knew, which is that education 
professionals are essential for children to access their human rights.  The 
work of union members in Wales goes beyond enabling access to 
educational rights, and also helps ensure the rest of children’s rights, 
including those to be safe, healthy, to play and to participate in their 
community. 

To: All teaching unions 
in Wales 

Via email only 

06 July 2020 
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Indeed, many education professionals have been in contact with my office 
over the last months to express their concerns about the impact of school 
closures on children and to share their views about the necessity to re-
engage with children in school settings.  

I have publically applauded the response of the education profession to the 
initial impact of the pandemic, during which school leaders re-purposed 
schools and ensured the most vulnerable were supported.  But the last two 
months have shown that decisions about school re-opening have not been 
straightforward, leading me to publically express my concern that disputes 
about contractual arrangements were a barrier to enabling the four week 
return that was initially communicated to families and children.  

There are also ongoing challenges in ensuring adequate support for home 
learning.  The Coronavirus and Me consultation led by my office surveyed over 
23,000 children and young people and showed that half of secondary aged 
pupils were worried about falling behind and many were requesting more 
live-streaming and video content to help them with their education.  I am 
concerned that union advice appears to have dissuaded some professionals 
from live-streaming on safeguarding grounds that I believe are unwarranted 
given safeguarding features of Hwb.  

As the pandemic progresses we must acknowledge that a degree of 
uncertainty about the future will persist and that across all sectors we need to 
work flexibly and responsively.   With this in mind, I urge each of the education 
unions in Wales to work to find solutions so that opportunities for children to 
experience their human rights are maximized.    

The summer holiday period must not be wasted time.  Of course, 
professionals deserve a well-earned break but our schools must be ready to 
give children the fullest experience of education on the first week of term.  
Children have already missed out and we cannot predict with certainty the 
situation in winter, when further closures may be necessary.  Schools need to 
be open to the maximum extent and professionals also need to be using the 
full range of available tools to support home learning.     

The nation rallied round to provide the health sector response we needed and 
we must now have the same response to education.  As in other sectors, our 
educational professionals need to adapt rapidly and work differently in these 
exceptional times.   I know that education in Wales is full of dedicated and 
innovative professionals who play a vitally important role in the lives of 
children.  These professionals must be supported by their unions to do this to 
the fullest extent of their ability as this is urgently needed by our children and 
young people in Wales.  

Yours sincerely,
 

Sally 

Sally Holland 
Comisiynydd Plant Cymru 
Children’s Commissioner for Wales 
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